Girdwood Land Use Committee

Notice of Meeting on October 14, 2019 
7PM
Minutes Draft
The following items have been submitted as agenda items for consideration at the meeting of the Girdwood Land Use Committee.  A voting member is any person eighteen (18) years of age or older who has been a resident and/or property owner, business owner or designated representative of a non-profit association who has resided in, owned property in, owned a business located in, or operated as a non-profit association for ninety (90) days or longer in Girdwood Valley.
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.

Agenda Item LUC 1910-01: 
Call to order 7PM Brian Burnett
Agenda Approval for October 14, 2019 Regular Meeting 


R. Tenny/J. Fox
Minutes Approval from September 9, 2019 Regular Meeting


K. McDermott/M. Edgington
Minutes Approval from the September 16, 2019 GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting 
M. Edgington/M. Thomas
LUC Officer reports - none

Announcements & Presentations:
Girdwood Brewing Company presentation regarding amendment to the brewery’s Conditional Use Permit to expand operations to the entire building. Most of the space will be used for additional manufacturing, cold storage, canning.  There will be additional space allocated for tap room overflow.  Recent work on site has expanded paved parking to meet code requirement.  Brewery focus is to be a positive community asset and good neighbor.  No action required by LUC or GBOS. LUC meeting November 11 will serve the community meeting requirement.  (Josh Hegna)
Agenda Item LUC 1910-02:  Public Comment (3 minutes each)
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian introduces herself as a commissioner on the MOA Historic Preservation Commission.
Brian Burnett states that tomorrow the resort will be siting Gun #2. Expect firing between 10A-2P.  Mountain is closed for hiking.


Agenda Item LUC 1910-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin): 
Subcommittee for the Girdwood Trails Plan will be formed soon. Hand tram is closed.  GTC will review design plans for expanded fall nets and for railing systems.  Girdwood Trails Management Plan starting up again to review existing management plan and expand where needed.  Current project is a a flowchart of how new trails shall be introduced and considered by the community toward approval process. Virgin Creek Falls Trail will be a focus of the winter meetings, working on parking/traffic concerns as well as trail tread/drainage. Girdwood Nordic Ski Club reported they completed cleanup of blowdown trees on the Nordic trails; Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance reported that they have completed the uptrack and new flow trail.  GMBA plans to introduce changes to proposed bike park master plan in upcoming GTC meeting.  GTC discussed application for a Recreation Trails Program Grant (RTP) for continuing work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail from Ruane to Karolius along the existing alignment.  
HLB Commission Report (Ron Tenny)
HLB commission met in Girdwood in September, and also met with smaller trails groups such as GMBA and GNSC. Group hiked the Virgin Creek Falls Trail to familiarize themselves with this community trail.
October HLB meeting mainly focused on Anchorage-based projects.  The 5 year management plan is being completed and will be on line for public review in the next 10 days.  Ron encourages people to become involved: read and review this management plan.  It has been shortened and is more user-friendly.

Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley) 
Community building for Little Bears was overwhelmingly supported at LUC last month.  GBOS approved a motion to put the project forward for bonding: $2.2M, tear down existing buildings, build 4,000SF modern facility in their place, to be considered by Areawide voters in the spring.  Vote by mail, bond proposition will clearly state that this is a Girdwood-paid bond, but it does require areawide approval.
One aspect of the project is consideration of Historic preservation of the existing buildings:  Little Bears and the Glacier City Hall.  As these buildings are more than 30 years old, they qualify as historic under municipal code.   There are many ways to commemorate buildings: 1% for art program, interpretive signs, preservation of the buildings in new location, preservation of the buildings in some other location.
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian states that he would like to see an intentional discussion of this at GBOS.  They may represent an attraction for visitors or tie in to the cemetery project, for example. Discussion of the Community Buildings is on the GBOS agenda on Oct 21, and will include discussion of historic preservation.

Staff will attend the Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission meeting in October and will report on the input from the community, as recommended by HPC during their meeting on the topic when they came to Girdwood to meet in August.

Staff requests comments to be provided by the community.  Email: tylerms@muni.org.

Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (Mike Edgington) 
Town meeting ended phase 1 of the GAP process.  Next are smaller focused stakeholder meetings on topics of: Recreation; Transportation; Economic Development/Sustainability; Housing.  Holly Spoth-Torres with Huddle will continue to work as the contractor on this project.
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington)
GBOS passed motion to move the bond proposition for the new community building 4-0, as recommended by Land Use Committee.

Z Architects presented 30% plans for the Nordic Spa. Introduction to GBOS of the Gunnysack Mine Rd issue, which is a topic later tonight. GBOS discussed proposing a tax that would accrue funds for capital projects. Currently funds are set aside for capital projects in the operating budget.  GBOS set the topic aside for now but will likely take it up again next year as we approach the tax cap.


Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington)
Group met earlier this evening.  No update on the commercial parking changes that are being proposed from the MOA, Mike will follow up with MOA soon.  Discussion of the relationship of T21C9 group and Girdwood Area Plan.
Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington)

September meeting included discussion about short term rentals and possible regulation.  Focus of the meeting was discussion of impediments to housing development in Girdwood. Study of specific properties found that the cost of providing infrastructure:  water, sewer, roads, is the main issue with development of those parcels.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1909-04:  Review Girdwood liquor licenses up for renewal in 2020.  Any requests for Assembly public hearing must be made by Resolution by October 15, 2019.  Licenses up for review are:  Bore Tide Deli, Chair 5 Restaurant, Crow Creek Mercantile, Girdwood Picnic Club, Hotel Alyeska, Jack Sprat, La Bodega, Seven Glaciers Lounge, Sitzmark Bar & Grill

No comments received.  No need for request for Assembly public hearings on any of these licenses. LUC/GBOS will review the license requests as they come up during the year and will provide input.

Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for a variance request to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property. (LaQuita Chmielowski, DOWL and Gray Mesick, 3MJ Development LLC, presenting).
Access to the property for development of more than 3 units requires upgrade of the existing road to collector status, which includes walking path, lights, pavement along the section of road fronting on the development.  Public input at the September meeting was that the community did not want the road to be upgraded with strip paving. At this time to the total number of units to be developed is not known, this is the first step in the process to open up the land for development.  5 units is allowable by code, additional units can be added with conditional use permitting, which requires additional process.  
Gunnysack road is too steep and requires significant rebuild to meet standard.

DOT will not allow connection to Alyeska Highway, although this developer and others have pursued this.


Community comments are received at the meeting:

· higher traffic without upgrade to road is unsafe, unclear how many units/how much traffic is really under discussion

· more appropriate for this commercial development to exit on to Alyeska Highway, as other similar developments do; contact legislators for help with DOT.

· Requiring road improvement is the way that roads get improved without costing taxpayers.  Full improvement to paved Collector status is unreasonable in front of just the section of road fronting on the development, however improvements to road bed, drainage, throughout the route to access/egress the property could be a true improvement.
· Maintenance of a small strip of pavement is undesirable.

· Paving increases speeds

· Gr1 and Gr2 areas along Alyeska Highway should be reviewed to make a sensible plan for access; T21C9 should be reviewed to make sensible requirements for road improvements to avoid “developed island” of road improvement.

· Additionally, letters from neighbors have been received:  Eric Tiexmen and Melissa Larose; Judy Onslow; Dana Durham; Garrett Swygman; Melissa List and Spencer Willard; Matt and Katra Wedeking.  Each expressed concern for the potential volume of development and impact on the neighborhood. Letters are available in the meeting packet.

· Request not to bring the road to collector street standard leaves a broad range between no improvements and full improvements.  Not much is known about the developer’s plan for the parcel, however previous developer was considering plans to build more than the 5 units allowed by code.  Neighbors seek more information before agreeing to how the road should or should not be improved.

Motion:

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for variance request to allow for Sproat Road not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property.
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Mary Thomas
5 in favor, 10 opposed, 12 abstain

Motion fails 

Agenda Item LUC 1907-05:  Discussion of Short Term rental impacts on community (Echo Ridge Road).

· Regulation of short term rentals

Angi Carroll states that there are 50 short term rental beds at the end of Echo Ridge Road.  Main issue that is under discussion currently is parking.  Angi presents the application required in Seward for Short Term Rental, which is included in the meeting packet.
Seward has requirements for parking to be provided on site, correlating to number of beds/rooms.

Group discusses that it is possible for Girdwood to require street parking only on one side of the street.  This would be helpful throughout the town as all roads are built narrower than the right of way.  GBOS should discuss resolution regarding restricting parking on public rights of way in neighborhoods.

New Business: none

Pending Business:

Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Second presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting).  Group is seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for the project’s Development Master plan. 

Request for GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting (2 of 2 in 2019): 
Adjourn 8:15PM
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